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BOROUGH OF RUSHMOOR 
 
ANNUAL MEETING OF THE BOROUGH COUNCIL held remotely on Tuesday, 
26th May, 2020 at 7.00 pm. 
 
 

The Worshipful The Mayor (Cllr Sue Carter (Chairman)) 
 

Cllr Gaynor Austin Cllr Mrs. D.B. Bedford 
Cllr T.D. Bridgeman Cllr J.B. Canty 
Cllr M.S. Choudhary Cllr Sophia Choudhary 
Cllr A.K. Chowdhury Cllr D.E. Clifford 
Cllr R.M. Cooper Cllr A.H. Crawford 
Cllr P.I.C. Crerar Cllr P.J. Cullum 
Cllr K. Dibble Cllr Veronica Graham-Green 
Cllr C.P. Grattan Cllr Christine Guinness 
Cllr A.J. Halstead Cllr L. Jeffers 
Cllr Prabesh KC Cllr Mara Makunura 
Cllr J.H. Marsh Cllr Nadia Martin 
Cllr S.J. Masterson Cllr T.W. Mitchell 
Cllr Marina Munro Cllr K.H. Muschamp 
Cllr A.R. Newell Cllr Sophie Porter 
Cllr M.L. Sheehan Cllr M.D. Smith 
Cllr C.J. Stewart Cllr P.G. Taylor 
Cllr M.J. Tennant Cllr B.A. Thomas 
Cllr Jacqui Vosper  

 
 
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Cllr M.J. Roberts. 
 
Before the meeting was opened, the Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Steve Stewart, 
led the meeting in prayers. 
 

7. ELECTION OF THE MAYOR OF THE BOROUGH 
 
Nominations were invited for the election of the Mayor of the Borough for the 
Municipal Year 2020/21.  It was MOVED by Cllr J.H. Marsh; SECONDED by Cllr 
T.D. Bridgeman - That Cllr Mohammad Salim Choudhary be elected Mayor of the 
Borough to hold office until the Annual Meeting of the Council in 2021. 

 
RESOLVED: That Councillor MOHAMMAD SALIM CHOUDHARY be elected Mayor 
of the Borough to hold office until the Annual Meeting of the Council in 2021. 
 
The Mayor then made his Declaration of Acceptance of Office in accordance with 
Section 83 of the Local Government Act, 1972 and took the Chair. 
 

THE MAYOR (CLLR M.S. CHOUDHARY) IN THE CHAIR 
 



The Mayor expressed his pleasure at the privilege and honour of being elected 
Mayor of Rushmoor.  He thanked his proposer and seconder and the Council for 
supporting his nomination.  He then proceeded to signify the appointment of his wife, 
Mrs Gul Choudhary, as the Mayoress.  He thanked his wife and four daughters for 
the solid support they had given to him over the years and for their understanding in 
him taking on the role as Mayor.  The Mayor also signified the appointment of the 
Reverend George Newton, as the Mayor’s Chaplain.  Reverend Newton was from 
the Holy Trinity Church in Aldershot.  The Mayor would also be inviting 
representatives of other faiths to lead prayers at future Council meetings. 

 
The Mayor paid tribute to the late Frank Rust, who had been a truly outstanding 
councillor and a great man who cared passionately about the community he had 
clearly been proud to serve.  Frank Rust had had the rare quality of absolute integrity 
and had been one of the most honest people he had known.  The Mayor felt that he 
would have been an outstanding and popular Mayor, as he had been when he first 
carried out the role. 
 
The Mayor paid tribute to the local community who had responded so well to the 
coronavirus pandemic.  He was proud of the way people had come together to 
support the elderly and vulnerable across the Borough throughout such difficult and 
unprecedented times.  The Mayor paid tribute to the NHS and spoke of his gratitude 
for the work they did.    
 
The Mayor expressed his thanks to the outgoing Mayor, Cllr Sue Carter, for the 
service she had given to the Borough. 
 
The Mayor stated that he would be focusing on a number of key priorities during his 
Mayoral Year.  Firstly, he intended to do all he could to promote positive mental 
health and to stamp out the stigma often associated with mental health issues.  
Mental health affected everyone in society and was a particular issue in the north of 
Hampshire; anxiety, depression and suicide could affect anyone and feelings of 
stigma and isolation often stopped people from reaching out for the treatment they 
needed.  The Mayor said that, with suicide, self-harm and substance abuse numbers 
steadily rising, prevention and early intervention was the key.  He felt that the mental 
health of the Borough’s community must be valued and now, more than ever, it was 
the Council’s responsibility to ensure people knew that they were not alone.  With 
this in mind, the Mayor announced that he would be supporting Broadhurst Welcome 
Home Community Ltd, a local charity which existed to provide help and support to 
those with serious mental illness in the Borough and surrounding areas.  The 
Mayor’s other nominated charity was Parity for Disability, which provided vital 
services to children and young adults with multiple disabilities. 
 
The Mayor looked forward to the year ahead and working with fellow councillors in 
support of the Borough’s community.  He stated that, as they moved forward 
together into the new municipal year, which would bring challenges and 
opportunities, he felt confident that, as a Council team, they were motivated and 
determined to deliver the aspirations of residents who had entrusted them as their 
public representatives.   



 
8. VOTE OF THANKS 

 
It was MOVED by Cllr K. Dibble; SECONDED by Cllr D.E. Clifford and 
 
RESOLVED: That the Council place on record its appreciation of the excellent 
service rendered by Councillor Sue Carter as Mayor of the Borough and Mr Ian 
White as Mayor’s Consort during the Municipal Year 2019/20. 
 
The Mayor congratulated Cllr Sue Carter and stated that a framed, illuminated scroll, 
together with a Past Mayor's Badge and a Past Consort’s Badge would be presented 
at a later occasion.  

 
In response, Cllr Sue Carter thanked Cllrs Dibble and Clifford for their kind words 
and the Council for having elected her as Mayor of the Borough.  Cllr Carter spoke of 
her enjoyable Mayoral Year and the pride and honour she had felt in representing 
The Queen in the Borough.  She paid tribute to her Consort for being her rock and 
for his support.  Cllr Carter thanked her Chaplain, the Reverend Steve Stewart, for all 
his support, kindness and friendship. 
 
Cllr Carter expressed her gratitude to her Charity Fundraising Committee for all their 
hard work in raising approximately £12,000 for the charities she had supported 
during the year.   
 
Cllr Carter referred to some particular highlights during her year of office, including 
the formalisation of international associations with Rzeszow in Poland and Gorkha in 
Nepal: Armed Forces Day; the unveiling of the Airborne Soldier statue; working with 
the Aldershot Garrison Commander, Lt Col Paddy Baines MBE, and his team and 
visiting schools in the Borough.   Cllr Carter also paid tribute to all the keyworkers in 
the Borough and all who were helping in these times of the coronavirus pandemic. 
 
Cllr Carter wished the new Mayor and Deputy Mayor well in the year ahead of them. 
 

9. ELECTION OF THE DEPUTY MAYOR 
 
The Mayor invited nominations for the election of the Deputy Mayor of the Borough. 
It was MOVED by Cllr D.E. Clifford; SECONDED by Cllr P.I.C. Crerar – That Cllr 
B.A. Thomas be elected Deputy Mayor of the Borough to hold office until the Annual 
Meeting of the Council in 2021. 
 
RESOLVED: That Councillor BRUCE ALFRED THOMAS be elected Deputy Mayor 
of the Borough to hold office until the Annual Meeting of the Council in 2021. 
 
The Mayor congratulated Cllr B.A. Thomas and stated that the Deputy Mayor’s 
Badge would be presented to him at a future event.  Cllr Thomas then made his 
Declaration of Acceptance of Office.     

 
The Deputy Mayor thanked the Council for the confidence placed in him and then 
proceeded to signify the appointment of his wife, Mrs Tracey Thomas, as his Deputy 
Mayoress.   He pledged his support to the Mayor in the coming year.    



 
10. MAYOR'S COMMUNICATIONS 

 
The Mayor announced that it was his intention to hold a Banquet and Ball and 
another major fundraising event, together with a couple of Mayoress’s Afternoon Tea 
events during his Mayoral Year.  The dates for these events would be announced 
when it was possible to do so. 
 
 
 
The meeting closed at 7.54 pm. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

---------- 


